# **Bilingual Education**

Reviving an American Tradition



#### By Claude Goldenberg and Kirstin Wagner

n the United States, bilingual education continues to provoke fierce debate. It seems that nearly everyone—from educators to policymakers to parents with school-age children to those without children—has a strong opinion on whether children with little fluency in English should be taught academic content in their home language as they learn English.

Many people, however, regardless of whether they support this approach, would be surprised to learn of our country's legacy when it comes to bilingual education.

Bilingual education has been a part of the American educational landscape since before the United States was forged from a collection of fractious colonies. According to one report, the first instance of bilingual education in the future United States occurred with 17th-century Polish settlers in the first permanent English settlement of Virginia.<sup>1</sup> At the time, the colony was in severe need of the Poles' manufacturing skills for shipbuilding and glassworks. So the colonial government extended to Poles "the rights of Englishmen," permitting them to establish the first known bilingual schools on the American continent.

*The American Bilingual Tradition* by the German scholar Heinz Kloss, first published in English in 1977, further documents the little-known history of bilingual education and other types of support for those whose first language was not English.<sup>2</sup> From its colonial beginnings, bilingual education in the United States has existed in one form or another to the present day, with a brief interruption during and right after World War I in the wake of virulent anti-German sentiment and a more general nativist opposition to the use of non-English languages.

There have been German bilingual schools in Ohio, Oregon, Pennsylvania, and other states; bilingual schools for Scandinavian languages in the Dakotas, Illinois, Minnesota, and Wisconsin, among other states; Dutch bilingual schools in Michigan; Czech bilingual schools in Nebraska and Texas; Italian and Polish bilingual schools in Wisconsin; French bilingual schools in Louisiana, Ohio, and throughout the northeast; and Spanish bilingual schools in the southwest and, most recently, in Florida and the northeast. By 1900, contemporary estimates were that more than 1 million elementary grade students — more than 6 percent of the 16 million elementary grade students at the time—were receiving bilingual instruction in English and another language.<sup>3</sup> This is almost certainly a greater percentage than are enrolled in bilin-

Claude Goldenberg is the Nomellini & Olivier Professor of Education at Stanford University. Previously, at California State University, Long Beach, he was a professor of teacher education, an associate dean of the College of Education, and the executive director of the Center for Language Minority Education and Research. Early in his career, he taught junior high school in Texas and first grade in a bilingual elementary school in California. Kirstin Wagner holds an undergraduate degree in international relations from Stanford. For the last four years, she has worked with elementary and middle school students in Palo Alto, California. Portions of this article were published online in Goldenberg, "Congress: Bilingualism Is Not a Handicap" (Education Week, July 14, 2015).

gual programs today, at most around 3 percent of the elementary grades population (prekindergarten through grade 8).<sup>4</sup> The schools educating these 1 million students in 1900 form part of the American bilingual tradition, which is essentially ignored in contemporary debates over bilingual education.<sup>5</sup>

#### Political Support for and Challenges to Bilingual Education

The modern bilingual education era in the United States had its origins in the Cuban Revolution.<sup>6</sup> Cubans fleeing their native island after 1959 were overwhelmingly from the professional and business classes and were intent on succeeding in their new English-speaking home while maintaining their language and culture. The bilingual programs they established in Florida were and remain among the most successful in the country. These expatriates did nothing novel, much less radical. In keeping with the American bilingual tradition, they were becoming part of the fabric of American society while maintaining their own distinct linguistic and cultural strands, both in and out of school.

The most important impetus for widespread adoption of bilingual education, however, was the 1960s civil rights movement. At a time of national liberation struggles and demands that our society live up to the ideals of "equality under the law," Latino activists, educators, and academics made the education of Spanish-speaking children a top priority. Among their principal tenets, as a matter of civil rights, was that the education of Latino children build on their native cultures and include instruction in Spanish.

The culmination of this political movement on the educational front came with the passage and 1968 signing into law of the Bilingual Education Act (also known as Title VII of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, or ESEA), which Kloss calls "the first major measure adopted at the federal level in order to promote bilingualism."<sup>7</sup> On the one hand, this was indeed precedent setting. But on the other, the act was an extension of a legacy reaching back to the 17th-century Polish settlers in Virginia mentioned earlier. It was "much more in keeping," Kloss observes, "with wide-spread though little known American traditions than some of those who fought for its adoption may have been aware of."<sup>8</sup> Contrary to its title, however, the Bilingual Education Act did not require bilingual education, even though in practice all of the early programs it funded used students' native languages in the curriculum to one degree or another.<sup>9</sup>

For the next 30 years, through different presidential administrations, the status of bilingual approaches to educating language minority students rose and fell. Studies, evaluations, and research reviews appeared that presented differing views of bilingual education's effects on student achievement. Polemics proliferated. Caught up in the culture wars, bilingual education pitted "traditional" American values and visions of a unified America against presumed "radical" attempts to promote multiculturalism and linguistic pluralism, both of which were feared to result in a fractured and Balkanized America.

At times, bilingual education was favored, or at least not slated for elimination. At other times, most recently with the 2001 reauthorization of ESEA under the No Child Left Behind Act, bilingual education was left far behind, no longer part of the federal framework for the education of English learners as it had been since 1968. Tellingly, under the administration of President George W. Bush, the Office of Bilingual Education and Minority Language Affairs became the Office of English Language Acquisition.

Throughout its history, bilingual education has always had its share of doubters and detractors.<sup>10</sup> The present era is of course no exception. In addition to federal policies that were at best indifferent, if not outright hostile, to bilingual education, starting in 1997 voters in Arizona, California, and Massachusetts enacted the country's most restrictive language policies, severely limiting the use of the home language in the education of language minority students.

These political moves were understandable, given the widespread frustration with naggingly low achievement by many of the nation's 11 million students from non-English-speaking backgrounds. But have such moves worked? Results suggest not so much.

From its colonial beginnings, bilingual education in the United States has existed in one form or another to the present day.

In a 2006 study of the effects of Proposition 227, California's "English for the Children" ballot initiative, researchers found that even after 10 years in California schools, an English language learner has less than a 40 percent chance of being considered proficient in English.<sup>11</sup> A similar examination of Boston's public schools, conducted in 2009, showed increases in out-of-school suspensions, grade retention, and dropout rates for most of the five largest non-English-speaking language groups after Massachusetts restricted bilingual education.12 In Arizona, the achievement gap in reading between English language learners and non-English language learners has increased by about one and a half grade levels for fourth- and eighth-graders, according to the National Assessment of Educational Progress. In California, the gap has increased almost as dramatically as Arizona's in eighth grade and has increased slightly in fourth. In Massachusetts, the achievement gap has increased somewhat in both grade levels. In contrast, in the country as a whole, where generally bilingual instruction remains an option, the reading achievement gap has decreased by nearly a grade level in fourth grade and has decreased slightly in eighth grade.13

To be fair, it's difficult to draw hard and fast conclusions based on state data, since policies vary in many ways and other trends might suggest different conclusions. For example, the rate at which Arizona's English learners are considered "English proficient" has increased since 2005. But even so, the test scores of the 70 percent of English learners who do not become proficient in English each year have plummeted. In California, the rate of English learners considered English proficient has also increased, although very little—from 7 to 12 percent.

One thing is clear, though: restrictive language policies are no silver bullet. As the data reported above suggest, they might even be counterproductive.

In order to assess the advantages and disadvantages of bilingual education, it's more useful to look at research than at messy state data, where we know little about what types of bilingual education students are receiving, how many are receiving it, and how the redesignation rates—the rates at which students who are initially classified as "limited English proficient" gain sufficient English proficiency to be designated fluent English speakers—have changed. And, unlike earlier periods in American



history, we now have a credible research base to determine whether the American bilingual tradition benefits individuals and society at large.

#### A Closer Look at the Research

It may seem counterintuitive, but in fact instruction in a student's home language can improve achievement *in English* (or whatever the national language may be). At least six meta-analyses (quantitative research syntheses), involving dozens of studies, support this conclusion.\* A recently published long-term study by two Stanford University researchers found that students enrolled in bilingual programs since elementary school were, by high school, more likely to be deemed proficient in English compared with similar students who had been in all-English programs.<sup>14</sup>

A likely theory to explain these results is that students develop their academic skills most readily in their home language while acquiring English proficiency, and then, as they learn English, transfer what they have learned in the home language to their new language.<sup>15</sup> (If this sounds implausible, just think of those skeptics who believed Columbus was out of his mind when he suggested one could reach east by sailing west, or those who condemned Copernicus and Galileo for suggesting that the earth revolved

\*For more on effective instruction for English learners, see "Unlocking the Research on English Learners" in the Summer 2013 issue of *American Educator*, available at www. aft.org/ae/summer2013/goldenberg. around the sun rather than the other way around.)

Other studies have found that, at worst, instruction in the home language produces English results that are no different from results for English learners in all-English instruction, with the added bonus of allowing them to maintain and further develop their home language. In fact, these were the findings of researchers from Johns Hopkins University in the most experimentally rigorous study of bilingual education conducted to date.<sup>16</sup> The researchers, who studied data from Spanish-speaking students in Texas's Rio Grande Valley, found that bilingual education can help promote bilingualism without significantly sacrificing English proficiency. Comparable findings have been reported with Mandarin and English speakers in Northern California.<sup>17</sup> In these studies, students in Mandarin immersion-whether they were English or heritage Mandarin speakers-developed Mandarin proficiency while outperforming their nonimmersion peers on standardized reading and math tests in English in the upper elementary grades.

Why, then, the opposition to bilingual education? Despite the evidence that bilingual education can actually boost achievement in English, or at a minimum not detract from it, many continue to subscribe to the "commonsense" logic that English-only instruction will lead to faster acquisition of English proficiency. Moreover, opposition toward bilingual education is inflated by critics who falsely frame it as a choice between proficiency in English or in the student's home language.<sup>18</sup>

Resistance to bilingual education is sometimes rooted in xenophobia and ethnic prejudice, although clearly not all bilingual education skeptics are prejudiced xenophobes. But the antiforeign-language and anti-immigrant rhetoric that peaks during periods of increased immigration is clear evidence that nativist sentiments can lead to fears that the use of languages other than English in school will somehow fracture the national identity.<sup>19</sup>

For many Americans, this national identity is tightly bound to speaking English. Liberal historian and John F. Kennedy confidant Arthur Schlesinger worried that encouraging multiple languages and cultures would lead to a "*dis*uniting" of the United States.<sup>20</sup> But Heinz Kloss's monumental study that we mentioned earlier demonstrates just the opposite: "non-English ethnic groups in the United States were Anglicized not *because of* nationality laws which were *unfavorable* toward their languages but *in spite of* nationality laws relatively *favorable* to them."<sup>21</sup> This seems paradoxical, as does so much having to do with bilingual education.

The explanation Kloss offers should give pause to bilingual education's detractors. Language minority groups became assimilated, Kloss persuasively argues, not because of "legal provisions" restricting the use of their native languages but because of "the absorbing power ... of the manifold opportunities for personal advancement and individual achievements which this society offered."<sup>22</sup>

#### From Bilingual Education to Bilingualism

Whatever the reasons for opposition, it's time to move the discussion away from bilingual education—which in the United States is invariably about *those kids*—and focus instead on bilingualism and its benefits for *our kids*—all of our kids—and the adults they will become. Experience and research in the United States and other countries around the world, including Canada, Finland, and Sweden, have demonstrated that children can learn their own and a second or even a third language—for example, French, Spanish, and English; Swedish, Finnish, and English; or Mandarin, Cantonese, and English—and turn out academically and linguistically competent in both, all three, or more. Canada, despite language-based political tensions that seem to appear occasionally in Quebec, has a relatively seamless approach to bilingualism that spans from school instruction in both English and French to official government business to road signs and to labels on merchandise.

Far from being a problem, bilingualism is an asset both to individuals and to society. Bilingual education (a means) can help us take advantage of this asset by promoting bilingualism (a goal) *both* for English speakers and for students who come from non-English backgrounds.

languages, particularly Chinese and Spanish. Referring to bilingual candidates, a New York City executive coach noted, "It's easier to find them jobs and they often get paid more."<sup>27</sup>

The economic benefits of bilingualism can vary significantly depending on factors such as age, location, industry, and languages spoken. For instance, in towns along the U.S. border with Mexico, fluent bilingualism may help individuals obtain certain occupations, while at the same time making employment in other positions less likely.<sup>28</sup> Specifically, research has shown that fluent bilinguals have an advantage over monolinguals in obtaining occupations above low-skill services and manual labor but not necessarily in higher status occupations. For instance, fluent bilinguals are more likely than English-speaking monolinguals to gain employment in middle-tier public service roles such as police officers, medical assistants, and reception-



It's time to move the discussion away from bilingual education and focus instead on bilingualism and its benefits for all of our kids and the adults they will become.

Apart from the obvious intellectual and cultural advantages of speaking two or more languages, bilingualism has been linked to a number of other positive outcomes. In a comprehensive review of 63 studies, researchers from Washington State University found that bilingualism is associated with cognitive benefits such as increased control over attention, improved working memory, greater awareness of the structure and form of language, and better abstract and symbolic representation skills.<sup>23</sup> Other research, widely publicized when it first appeared, has even shown that bilingualism delays the onset of Alzheimer's disease.<sup>24</sup>

Beyond the cognitive benefits, recent studies suggest that bilingualism may also have economic benefits for young adults related to employment, promotion, and earnings. One study has found that fluent bilingualism is associated with a decreased likelihood of dropping out of high school and an increased probability of obtaining a higher status job and higher annual earnings.<sup>25</sup>

Conversely, monolingualism may have costs: one study has found that for young adults in the United States, a lack of proficiency in one's home language is associated with annual income losses of between \$2,100 and \$3,300 (after controlling for cognitive ability, educational attainment, and parental socioeconomic status).<sup>26</sup> A University of Phoenix Research Institute survey, reported in the *Wall Street Journal*, found increasing demand among prospective employers for workers who speak foreign ists. On the other hand, fluent bilinguals are less likely than their English-speaking monolingual peers to have occupations such as physicians, lawyers, and public safety managers, even at similar levels of education. These findings suggest that bilingualism can confer important economic advantages, but that the advantages might be constrained by other factors, such as the social status of bilinguals' first language or discrimination against immigrants.

To the extent that these other factors constrain the advantages bilingualism confers, it appears that bilingual education can also play a role in reducing their effects. In a review of the research on bilingual education in Canada and the United States, researchers found that bilingual education can have positive effects on intergroup relationships, identity, and self-esteem.<sup>29</sup> Likewise, others have found that white, English-speaking children who participated in Spanish bilingual instruction were more likely to choose Latino children as potential friends compared with their white, English-speaking peers who, though in multiethnic classrooms, did not take part in bilingual education.<sup>30</sup>

The United States has great linguistic resources we are not only failing to use—our schools are actually quashing them, if only through neglect. More than 11 million of the country's 50 million public school students speak at least one of 400 different languages other than English at home. Yet only a negligible fraction of these students are in programs that simultaneously nurture their home language while using it to help them acquire English and also to help English-speaking students acquire a second language.

ast year, 17 years after California (followed by Arizona and Massachusetts) began its assault on bilingual education, California state Senator Ricardo Lara introduced a bill in the California legislature, recently approved, to put a proposition on the 2016 California ballot that would give students more access to bilingual and even multilingual instruction. Passage of the proposition by California's electorate would be an important step forward in increasing the state's and the country's linguistic resources.

Lara's bill was timely, as demand for bilingual education has been rising in many states. In Oregon, an explosion of interest in dual-language programs led the state to award nearly \$900,000 in grants for additional programs in 2013, adding to the programs



that already existed in 70 schools throughout the state.<sup>31</sup> Parents and students in Washington, D.C., have also demonstrated their desire for bilingual programs. At one of the city's eight duallanguage immersion schools, nearly 1,100 applicants applied for 20 spots in 2013.<sup>32</sup> The Seattle area now boasts 30 bilingual preschool options, and the parents driving this demand are not necessarily bilingual themselves. In fact, at one of Bellevue's Spanish-English immersion public preschools, 96 percent of the children have monolingual English-speaking parents.<sup>33</sup> Interest in bilingual programs crosses lines of language background, neighborhood, and income as parents across the United States realize the social and economic value of bilingualism.<sup>34</sup>

School districts, seeing the benefits bilingual education offers to their students, are also actively fighting for these programs. Despite legislation in California that has come close to eliminating bilingual education, 30 percent of students in the San Francisco Unified School District are enrolled in bilingual programs.<sup>35</sup> This is in large part due to the district's efforts to reach out to parents and notify them of the option to authorize their children's placement in one of these programs. New York City has partnered with foreign governments that provide funding for bilingual programs in their languages and is developing or expanding 40 dual-language programs for the 2015–2016 school year.<sup>36</sup> To ensure the success of their investments, districts like Arlington Public Schools in Virginia are undergoing extensive evaluations of their bilingual programs.<sup>37</sup>

Support for bilingual education is evident at the state level as well. Nine states have approved the "Seal of Biliteracy," which will appear on the high school graduation diplomas of students who have studied and attained proficiency in two languages.<sup>38</sup> Hawaii's Department of Education established the Hawaiian Language Immersion Program in 1987,<sup>39</sup> and Montana's governor recently signed into law a bill that will fund Native American language immersion programs in public schools.<sup>40</sup>

For its part, in reauthorizing the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, Congress is missing an opportunity to capitalize on this groundswell of support by including provisions and even providing funds to encourage and help states and localities develop and implement bilingual instruction, not just for language minority students but for *all* students to have the opportunity to become bilingual.

Such provisions were part of the ESEA legislation of the 1960s but were eliminated under No Child Left Behind—a dysfunctional aspect of the law that should be corrected. Federal legislation cannot and should not attempt to impose bilingual education, of course. But it can help strengthen an important American tradition that we risk losing, to everyone's detriment.

#### Endnotes

1. Stanley S. Seidner, In Quest of a Cultural Identity: An Inquiry for the Polish Community (New York: Teachers College, Columbia University, 1976).

 Heinz Kloss, The American Bilingual Tradition (Rowley, MA: Newbury House, 1977; repr., Washington, DC: Center for Applied Linguistics, 1998). Originally based on Heinz Kloss, Das Nationalitätenrecht der Vereinigten Staaten von Amerika (Vienna: Braumüller, 1963). Citations refer to the 1998 edition.

3. Kloss, American Bilingual Tradition.

4. The basis for this 3 percent figure is as follows: The most recent federal study of Title III, which provides federal funds for English learner (EL) support, reported that native language instruction was the least common type of instructional service for EL students: Only 20 percent of districts provided native language instruction to a majority or all of their ELs. There are approximately 3,700 Title III districts. See U.S. Department of Education, National Evaluation of Title III Implementation: Report on State and Local Implementation (Washington, DC: Department of Education, 2012), 45. Based on numbers reported in the Title III report, the average number of ELs in the nationally representative districts was about 1,200 Multiplying this number by 20 percent of 3,700 (740), we can estimate that, at most, about 900,000 ELs receive some amount of native language instruction in school; the number in elementary school is certainly lower. A second source of students in bilingual programs would be students from English-speaking backgrounds in immersion programs designed to help them acquire a second language. A current estimate places the number of these programs at around 1,000. See Korina Lopez, "Spanish-Language Immersion Schools Gain in Popularity," NBC News, November 9, 2014, www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/spanish language-immersion-schools-gain-popularity-n225776. As with the data on ELs in bilingual programs, it's impossible to give a precise number of students enrolled, but we can estimate that each school might enroll, at most, 270 students (assuming one or two classrooms of 30 students each at each of six grade levels). 270 students at 1,000 different schools total 270,000 English-background students in immersion programs; but again, the number in elementary school will be lower. Taken together, these figures suggest that there are, at most, about 1 million elementary grade students in bilingual programs, no more than in 1900. When we consider there are nearly 40 million elementary grade students in the United States, this means that no more than 3 percent of U.S. students in the elementary grades are receiving some form of bilingual education. See "Enrollment in Educational Institutions, by Level and Control of Institution, Enrollment Level, and Attendance Status and Sex of Student: Selected Years, Fall 1980 through Fall 2021," in National Center for Education Statistics, Digest of Education Statistics, 2012, table 2. Even if some of the assumptions made here are wrong, there would have to be more than 2 million elementary grade students in bilingual programs to approach the percentage in 1900. (Our thanks to Annette Zehler for her help in making current estimates.)

5. See chapter 4 of James Crawford, *Educating English Learners: Language Diversity in the Classroom* (Los Angeles: Bilingual Educational Services, 2004).

- 6. Crawford, Educating English Learners.
- 7. Kloss, American Bilingual Tradition, 369.
- 8. Kloss, American Bilingual Tradition, 369.
- 9. Crawford, Educating English Learners

(Continued on page 44)

### **Bilingual Education**

#### (Continued from page 32)

10. Kloss, American Bilingual Tradition.

11. Thomas B. Parrish, Amy Merickel, María Pérez, et al., Effects of the Implementation of Proposition 227 on the Education of English Learners, K–12: Findings from a Five-Year Evaluation (Washington, DC: American Institutes for Research, 2006), ix.

12. Miren Uriarte, Nicole Lavan, Nicole Agusti, et al., "English Learners in Boston Public Schools: Enrollment, Engagement and Academic Outcomes of Native Speakers of Cape Verdean Creole, Chinese Dialects, Haitian Creole, Spanish, and Vietnamese," *Gastón Institute Publications*, no. 130 (2009): 73.

13. The data reported here were generated using the NAEP Data Explorer, available at www.nces.ed.gov/nations reportcard/naepdata.

14. Ilana M. Umansky and Sean F. Reardon, "Reclassification Patterns among Latino English Learner Students in Bilingual, Dual Immersion, and English Immersion Classrooms," *American Educational Research Journal* 51 (2014): 879–912.

15. For a discussion of transfer in the context of bilingual education, see Claude Goldenberg, "Teaching English Language Learners: What the Research Does—and Does Not—Say," American Educator 32, no. 2 (Summer 2008): 8–23, 42–44.

16. Robert E. Slavin, Nancy Madden, Margarita Calderón, Anne Chamberlain, and Megan Hennessy, "Reading and Language Outcomes of a Multiyear Randomized Evaluation of Transitional Bilingual Education," *Educational Evaluation* and Policy Analysis 33 (2011): 47–58.

17. Amado M. Padilla, Lorraine Fan, Xiaoqiu Xu, and Duarte M. Silva, "A Mandarin/English Two-Way Immersion Program: Language Proficiency and Academic Achievement," *Foreign Language Annals* 46 (2013): 661–679; and Xiaoqiu Xu, Amado M. Padilla, and Duarte M. Silva, "Learner Performance in Mandarin Immersion and High School World Language Programs: A Comparison," *Foreign Language Annals* 48 (2015): 26–38.

18. Stephen Krashen, "Surveys of Opinions on Bilingual Education: Some Current Issues," *Bilingual Research Journal* 20 (1996): 411–431; and Leonie Huddy and David O. Sears, "Opposition to Bilingual Education: Prejudice or the Defense of Realistic Interests?," *Social Psychology Quarterly* 58 (1995): 133–143.

19. Shannon Krista Houvouras, "The Effects of Demographic Variables, Ethnic Prejudice, and Attitudes toward Immigration on Opposition to Bilingual Education," *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences* 23 (2001): 148–149. For an articulation of this fear, see Peter Duignan, *Bilingual Education: A Critique* (Palo Alto, CA: Hoover Institution, 1998).

20. Arthur M. Schlesinger Jr., *The Disuniting of America: Reflections on a Multicultural Society* (New York: W. W. Norton, 1992).

21. Kloss, American Bilingual Tradition, 367.

22. Kloss, American Bilingual Tradition, 367.

23. Olusola O. Adesope, Tracy Lavin, Terri Thompson, and Charles Ungerleider, "A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of the Cognitive Correlates of Bilingualism," *Review* of Educational Research 80 (2010): 207–245.

24. Ellen Bialystok, "Reshaping the Mind: The Benefits of Bilingualism," Canadian Journal of Experimental Psychology/ Revue canadienne de psychologie expérimentale 65 (2011): 229–235.

25. Rubén G. Rumbaut, "English Plus: Exploring the Socioeconomic Benefits of Bilingualism in Southern California," in *The Bilingual Advantage: Language, Literacy and the US Labor Market*, ed. Rebecca M. Callahan and Patricia C. Gándara (Bristol, UK: Multilingual Matters, 2014), 182–208.

26. Orhan Agirdag, "The Long-Term Effects of Bilingualism on Children of Immigration: Student Bilingualism and Future Earnings," International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism 17 (2014): 449–464.

27. Joe Light, "Languages Needed, but No Plans to Learn," Wall Street Journal, January 18, 2011.

28. Amado Alarcón, Antonio Di Paolo, Josiah Heyman, and María Cristina Morales, "The Occupational Location of Spanish-English Bilinguals in the New Information Economy: The Health and Criminal Justice Sector in the US Borderlands with Mexico," in Callahan and Gándara, *Bilingual Advantage*, 110–137.

29. Fred Genesee and Patricia Gándara, "Bilingual Education Programs: A Cross-National Perspective," *Journal of Social Issues* 55 (1999): 665–685.

30. Stephen C. Wright and Linda R. Tropp, "Language and Intergroup Contact: Investigating the Impact of Bilingual Instruction on Children's Intergroup Attitudes," *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations* 8 (2005): 309–328.

31. Rob Manning, "Oregon Educators Prioritize Bilingual Education," Oregon Public Broadcasting, July 11, 2014, www.opb.org/news/article/bilingual-education.

32. Kavitha Cardoza, "Demand For Dual-Language Programs In D.C. Public Schools Skyrockets," WAMU, December 12, 2014, www.wamu.org/programs/metro\_connection/14/12/ 12/demand\_for\_dual\_language\_programs\_in\_dc\_public\_ schools\_skyrockets.

33. Michele Silbey, "World-Wise Northwest Parents Drive Demand for Bilingual Preschools," *Seattle Globalist*, September 2, 2014, www.seattleglobalist.com/2014/09/02/ bilingual-preschool-seattle-french-spanish-language/28747.

34. Sarah Carr, "The Reinvention of Bilingual Education in America's Schools," *Schooled* (blog), *Slate*, January 5, 2015, www.slate.com/blogs/schooled/2015/01/05/bilingual\_ education\_the\_promise\_of\_dual\_language\_programs\_for\_ spanish\_speaking.html; and Elizabeth A. Harris, "New York City Education Department to Add or Expand 40 Dual-Language Programs," *New York Times*, January 15, 2015.

35. Jill Tucker, "S.F. Seen as Model in Bilingual Education over English Only," *San Francisco Chronicle*, February 13, 2014.

36. Harris, "New York City Education Department."

37. See Barbara D. Acosta, Lottie Marzucco, Christiane Connors, and Charlene Rivera, *Evaluation of Arlington Public Schools Programs for English Language Learners* (Washington, DC: George Washington University Center for Equity and Excellence in Education, 2012). The San Francisco Unified School District also commissioned an evaluation. See Sean F. Reardon, Ilana Umansky, Rachel Valentino, Ritu Khanna, and Christina Wong, "Differences Among Instructional Models in English Learners' Academic and English Proficiency Trajectories" (presentation, Center for Education Policy Analysis, Stanford, CA, February 18, 2014), http://cepa.stanford.edu/news/differences-among-instructionalmodels-english-learners-academic-and-english-proficiencytrajectories.

38. Seal of Biliteracy home page, accessed July 7, 2015, www.sealofbiliteracy.org.

39. "History of the Hawaiian Language Immersion Program," Hawaii State Department of Education, accessed July 7, 2015, www.hawaiipublicschools.org/TeachingAnd Learning/StudentLearning/HawaiianEducation/Pages/ History-of-the-Hawaiian-Education-program.aspx.

40. Corey Mitchell, "Montana Governor Signs Laws to Promote, Preserve Tribal Languages," *Learning the Language* (blog), *Education Week*, May 7, 2015, http://blogs.edweek. org/edweek/learning-the-language/2015/05/montana\_ approves\_laws\_to\_promo.html.

## INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK